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BACKGROUND: In the background we describe research on fiction and identity. We 
describe Thailand’s steering documents as well as Sweden’s steering documents. One section 
describes the Thai school and changes made in Thai education. The section about Thai 
identity describes Thai values and Thai culture. We also explain the purpose of reading and 
how fiction and identity are used in schools. 
 
AIM OF THE STUDY: The aim of the study is to reach an understanding of how some 
pedagogues in Thailand reason about their work with fiction as a tool for the development of 
an identity, both in the teaching of mother tongue and in the teaching of English. 
 
METHOD: We chose to conduct our research with the method of qualitative interviews. 
This study is based on nine interviews, five interviews with five teachers teaching in Thai and 
four interviews with four teachers teaching in English as a second language, working in two 
middle-class high schools in a major city in Thailand. 

RESULT:  By the interviews it is clear that the teacher engage the students in efferent reading, 
fiction is mostly used to teach the students how to use the language and is often connected to 
religion and Thai society. The most prominent explanation of identity is cultural identity 
which is the identity that is dominating in Thai schools. The teachers’ aims are to teach the 
students about good and bad, values and moral and the fiction used in their teaching all 
represent this.  
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1. Introduction 
 
This study is based on a comparison between interviews with Thai teachers and literature on 
the subject matter. Focus is on the teachers’ perspective and their thoughts on identity and 
fiction. Our may concern is how some teachers in Thailand use fiction as a tool for the 
development of students’ identities.  We then compare our results to literature about fiction 
and identity.   
 
A big part of teaching entails helping the students to develop, as students but also as persons. 
In the Swedish curriculum, focus is on the connection between language, learning and the 
development of a personal identity. The Swedish school focuses on individual learning with 
the learner in focus. The Thai school is stricter than the Swedish school because of the need to 
rise from poverty. According to Schick and Vaughn (2002), Thai school is of low quality and 
the Thai students perform below average. The Thai compulsory school covers nine years, 
which is the same as in Sweden.  
 
Since the Thai schools are different from the Swedish schools we want to base our study in 
Thailand. Different cultures mean different views on identity and fiction. In Swedish schools, 
fiction is a big part of the teaching of the mother tongue and reading is one of the four skills 
taught in the subject of Swedish.  The Western view of personal identity is that it is something 
personal and individual, only connected to the individual. The Eastern view of identity is 
somewhat different. During our interviews and reading the literature we discovered that 
personal identity is more like what we would describe as cultural identity. 
 
Thailand is a Buddhist country with many followers of the religion. The King is a symbol of 
the people and he is very much loved and respected. Religion and the institution of monarchy 
permeate society, culture, and identity. 
 
We will compare our results to research and literature about how fiction is being used for this 
particular purpose in Sweden which is influenced by Western ideology. By comparing 
similarities as well as differences between the Thai way of working with fiction and the 
development of a personal identity and literature on the subject, we will reach an 
understanding of how teachers from a culture different from our own define the concept of 
identity and fiction and how they implement this in to their own work. 

2. Purpose 
 
The purpose of this study is to reach an understanding of how some pedagogues in Thailand 
reason about their work with fiction as a tool for the development of an identity, both in the 
teaching of mother tongue and in the teaching of English. 

Our questions concerning this study are: 
 
-How do teachers reason about identity? 

-How do teachers reflect upon identity development through fiction? 

-What factors govern the choice of what kind of fiction the teachers use? 
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3. Background 
 
In this chapter we will start by presenting recent research on fiction and identity. We then 
continue with describing the steering documents in both Sweden and Thailand, focusing on 
the parts describing the development of identity. We describe the Thai school and some 
changes made recently concerning Thai education. One section is dedicated to describing Thai 
identity, values and culture. After that we describe how fiction and identity are used in 
Swedish schools. We end this chapter by describing the purpose of reading according to 
numerous writers. 

3.1 Recent research 

In this section we declare research that concerns topics which are highlighted in our study, 
such as fiction and development of an identity. 

Judith A. Langer presents her ideas of working with literature and the purpose of it in 
Envisioning Literature (1995). She got her inspiration by Louise M. Rosenblatt who was an 
American literary critic that represents our theoretical framework. Langer (1995) made a 
seven year long research project on National Research Center on Literature Teaching and 
Learning about how some teachers work with fiction and through that gained knowledge 
about how literary envisionments can be used. Langer´s research is based on series of studies 
that comprises a relation between approximately fifty university researchers, teachers and 
their students. All of the participants were critical to how the view on education in literature 
was progressing. The teachers had different experiences, cultural background, age etcetera. 
They used different kind of fiction and their students participated in diverse activities. Despite 
these differences there were common hypothesis such as that when students were the most 
engaged they developed envisionments and they managed to pursue their questions 
formulations in both literature and life. These various hypotheses are the foundation of her 
thought about literature and envisionments in her book. 

Langer´s four envisionment stances which she introduces in her book are; “being out and 
stepping into an envisionment, being in and moving through an envisionment, stepping back 
and rethinking what one knows and stepping out and objectifying the experience” (Langer, 
1995:16-18). It is to be mentioned the stances can occur in different orders, which means they 
do not have to occur in linear sequences. Further, she describes that these envisionments are 
different text-worlds in a person´s mind and that they are linked to personal and cultural 
experiences. An important stance Langer mentions is reading as possibility to reflect on 
ourselves and our deeds. Langer´s ideas show that through fiction students get a chance to 
develop their personal identity.  

 
Langer´s four stances are presented here: 

The first stance is when we start to read and step into the envisionment. We use our ideas 
about what the text might be about and they are linked to what we already know, which is our 
knowledge and experiences (Langer, 1995). These are part of our identity and who we are. 
 
The second stance mentioned by Langer (1995) is when we have developed understandings 
and are trying to go beyond them. This can take place by connecting our thoughts to our 
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knowledge of the text, others and ourselves. It can contribute to a sense of what the text is 
about. 
 
The third stance differs from the other stances according to Langer (1995), because our 
knowledge and experiences are being supplements to our text-worlds. Here we take the ideas 
we have about our created text-world and put them in relation to what they really mean to our 
own lives. This means we reflect upon something we know or have already done or felt. This 
type of reflection is the most difficult one for readers to reach; therefore literary experiences 
are needed before a text can have an effect on us. Langer also describes this stance as being 
very powerful and that this stance epitomizes the purpose of reading and studying literature. 
 
Langer (1995) mentions that in the fourth stance we distance ourselves from the 
envisionments and reflect upon it. Further, Langer says: “It is here that we objectify our 
understandings, our reading experiences, and the work itself” (Langer, 1995:18). In this 
stance we can put focus on several things, such as reflection, analysing, the author´s craft, the 
text´s structure, etcetera. We analyse the author´s and our own worlds with distance towards 
it. 

Langer (1995) claims that reading texts in schools should emanate from the four envisionment 
stances and that students should discuss the texts they have read. Then they can share their 
reading experiences with each other. This can increase their reading comprehension and 
develop their self-awareness. Langer clearly views reading as a means of developing one´s 
personal identity. 

Gunilla Molloy is a professor at the department for education processes, communication and 
learning at Stockholm University. Molloy (2003) presents some perspectives on the purpose 
and experience of reading fiction. These perspectives are based on the literary theorist 
Kathleen McCormick´s view of working with fiction, which is introduced in her work The 
Culture of Reading and the Teaching of English (1994). She describes reading as a process 
between the reader and the text using a dialogical approach. Both the reader and the texts have 
a general and a literary repertoire. 
 
The general repertoire in texts infers different perspectives on causes, the moral values and 
ideas. The reader´s general repertoire focuses on experiences and knowledge about the way of 
life (love, education, values etcetera). A reader can develop a deeper understanding for its 
own general repertoire. This can be obtained if he or she can see the differences between 
historical texts or texts from a different culture and our own attitudes and values reflecting our 
present time. Our general repertoires can differ depending on our experiences, knowledge and 
expectations (Molloy, 2003). Therefore our experience of reading the same text can diverge. 
Molloy continues by describing McCormick´s view of how the relationship between our 
repertoire and the text we choose to read can be influenced. Different readers can read the 
same text but still get diverse experiences. This depends on how their repertoire interacts with 
the text. McCormick´s perspective on the reader´s general repertoire indicates how identities 
can vary depending on our experiences, knowledge and expectations. This is why our 
development through fiction can differ from one another. 

A text´s literary repertoire is described as a structured story based on literary conventions 
where the story has a plot, collection of characters, and is described from a specific point of 
view (Molloy, 2003). The reader´s literary repertoire is explained as our experiences that give 
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us an idea of what literature is from our point of view. This idea of what literature can mean 
to us is influenced by the literature that has been presented. It also implies that through our 
development of identity we can get a notion of what different things, such as fiction, mean to 
us. Different readers can have a habit of reading specific texts, which can make it difficult for 
them when they are required to read a text which does not match their literary repertoire. 
Molly (2003) problematizes McCormick's description of the reader by pointing out that the 
teacher is the main reader in the classroom. The teacher mostly chooses the texts being read in 
the classroom and the students´ literary repertoire is established by their own teacher. At the 
same time, the students´ experience of reading in their leisure also affects their literary 
repertoire. This means that they can get a universal view of what a book is. 

Torell (2002) uses Jonathan Culler’s model for illustrating literary competence. Literary 
competence is a relationship between three poles situated around a dialogic centre. All readers 
have something called constitutional competence, which is the ability to create fiction. Torell 
explains the fact that this ability is constitutional by explaining how young children create 
fiction when playing with toys and using furniture etcetera as mountains before they are able 
to speak and before they get socially run conventions. 
 
Performance competence is the socially acquired art of analyzing and talking about literature. 
Good performance competence means that one is able to talk about the composition of the 
text, narrative, theme etcetera. According to Torell it is performance competence that is taught 
in schools.  
 
Literary transfer competence is when literature is connected to personal experiences. Through 
literary transfer, the reader’s personal life and experiences are brought to the interpretation of 
a text. This gives the text meaning as it is connected to reality, or at least the reader’s reality. 
A text needs a reader to be meaningful and literary transfer competence creates an esthetic 
reading experience, which according to Torell is the most important way of understanding a 
literary text. Literary transfer competence is important when working with fiction in schools. 
By connecting the text to the reality of the reader, the reader can learn from the text by 
comparing it to his or her own life and experiences. The reader can therefore find things 
within the text to explain emotions and events experienced in real life. 
 
According to Torell, literary transfer blockages are common. Literary transfer blockages 
appear when the reader’s own personal experiences are overtaking the interpretation and the 
text itself is put aside. The reader becomes egocentric and lacks the ability to find new things 
in the text. When, on the other hand, a student is trained too much in performance competence 
and is not able to relate the text to his or her personal life, performance blockages appear. 
Performance blockages are when the reader analyzes the text using learned models and not 
giving it any thought.  

3.2 Steering documents 

The steering documents show what goals the schools should aim for to get students to reach 
them. They also illuminate aspects that are important to include in the teaching, therefore we 
thought it is important to present those aspects and goals which concern fiction and identity. 
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3.2.1 Thailand’s curriculum 
 
In the year 2000, a learning reform was carried out in Thailand. The citizens needed to be 
better equipped to cope with socio-economic-changes. Primary and basic education in 
Thailand aim at developing the quality of life, which means to prepare the learners so that 
they can serve society and assume their roles and responsibilities as good citizens. The 
primary curriculum aims to provide: a) basic education for all; b) experiences useful for daily 
life; and c) education for national unity with a common purpose. The curriculum includes 
these areas: Tool subjects: Thai language and mathematics; life experiences: the process of 
solving social and daily life problems; character development: activities necessary for 
developing desirable habits, values, attitudes and behaviors leading to an acceptable 
personality; special experiences: activities based on learners´ interests. Further aims of the 
curriculum are for example to develop basic learning skills, retention of literacy, knowledge 
and understanding about self, the natural environment and social changes, pride in being Thai, 
unselfishness, fair-mindedness and an ability to live happily with others. The biggest 
challenge with this reform was how to change learning and teaching behaviors. Previously, 
teaching had been primarily teacher-centered. With the reform it was meant to become 
student-centered. According to the curriculum guidelines, teachers should be focusing on: 
integrating content from daily life, making greater use of activities rather than textbooks, 
using different learning materials in a variety of ways, student-centered teaching and reducing 
explanation and helping students construct knowledge from various sources (Unesco, 1998). 

 
The Thai curriculum focuses more on developing a national and cultural identity within the 
students than a personal identity. The acceptable personality mentioned above is conceived of 
in terms of cultural values and does not leave much room for the individuals to decide for 
themselves. By interviewing several teachers we learned what these values are and how the 
schools worked towards the development of these values. 
 
Further, basic education focuses on developing the learners´ emotional, physical, social and 
mental capacities, which is meant to result in a well-rounded personality. 
 
3.2.2 Sweden’s curriculum 
 
The Swedish curriculum is divided into two sections; 1) fundamental values and tasks of the 
school and 2) goals and guidelines. In the first section, the curriculum describes how the 
Swedish school system is based on democratic values and how the education should be 
carried out under these values. The school has an important task of imparting and instilling in 
students the values on which society is based. The school shall encourage all students to 
discover their own uniqueness, understanding for others and the ability to empathize. It is 
stressed in the curriculum that Sweden is a multicultural society and that awareness of one’s 
own cultural origin, as well as a common cultural heritage, provides a secure identity that is 
important to develop. The curriculum also emphasizes the importance of forming personal 
standpoints and that the schools should provide opportunities to do so. The school has a 
responsibility to work against stereotypical gender roles and to teach critical thinking. 
According to the curriculum, development of a personal identity is closely related to language 
and learning. By providing opportunities for discussing, reading and writing, all students 
should be able to develop this. As the Thai curriculum, the Swedish curriculum also includes 
the schools responsibility to prepare the students for the future and the labour market 
(Skolverket, 2006). 
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It becomes clear that, while the Swedish curriculum focuses a lot more on individuality and 
development of a personal identity, the Thai curriculum is more oriented toward the collective 
and hence focuses more on skills needed for the individual to function and contribute to 
society. 
 
3.2.3 The Swedish syllabus in the subject of Swedish 
 
The subject of Swedish has clear aims to provide pupils with opportunities to develop and use 
their ability to speak, listen, read, and write as well as experience and learn from literature, 
films and theatre. The subject of Swedish aims at strengthening the pupils´ identity and their 
understanding of people from different cultural backgrounds. The syllabus also clarifies the 
importance of language and literature to be able to develop a sense of personal identity. The 
syllabus states that language expresses a country’s history and culture identity and literature 
opens new worlds and helps people understand themselves and contribute to the development 
of an identity (Skolverket, 2000). 

 
 
Literature provides knowledge about the living conditions of children, women and men 
over different periods and in different countries. Literature also provides perspectives on 
everyday life and what we are familiar with. Exchanging experiences with others and also 
individual experiences gained from working with literature, helps to give answers to the 
major existential questions of life. In working with literature, films and the theatre in the 
subject, different cultural experiences can be encountered and pupils are provided with 
opportunities to develop their own attitudes to culture and cultural values (Skolverket, 
2000). 

 

3.2.4 The Swedish syllabus in the subject of English 
 
The subject English is divided into seven skill steps which concern students from the end of 
the fifth grade to the upper secondary school´s C-course in English. The skill steps describe 
how students can develop their reading capacity. The steps that concern the elementary school 
(step 1-4) states that students should know how to read and assimilate the content in easy 
instructions, stories, fiction and factual prose (Lundahl, 2009). The Swedish syllabus in the 
subject of English has one goal which includes reading different texts that schools must aim 
for and it is to “develop their ability to read different types of texts for pleasure and to obtain 
information and knowledge” (Skolverket, 2000). This clarifies the importance of reading 
different texts which can infer for example fiction, short stories and articles. 
 
The syllabus in the subject of English has a specific goal pupils should have attained by the 
end of the ninth year and this is to 

 
-be able to read and assimilate the contents of relatively simple literature and other 
narratives, descriptions and texts putting forward argument in subjects they are familiar 
with” (Skolverket, 2000). 
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Compared to the syllabus in the subject of Swedish the syllabus in the subject of 
English does not fully contain that much about fiction or identity, but the syllabus in 
Swedish is nevertheless permeating all subjects. 
 
3.2.5 The changes in the Swedish syllabus in the subject of English 
 
Per Malmberg (2000) describes the development of the Swedish curriculum and syllabus in 
elementary schools from 1962 (Lgr 62), 1969 (Lgr 69), 1980 (Lgr 80) and to 1994 (Lpo 94) 
and syllabuses 2000. He points out the main difference between the curriculums and it is that 
the syllabus in the subject of English is not included in the Lpo 94 as it is in Lgr 62, 69 and 
80. In the old syllabuses there were examples of ways teachers could carry out lessons within 
the different areas of the subject. 
 
In 1948 the school commission emphasized among other things, that an interest for reading 
could be stimulated if students are encouraged to read easier texts at their own pace. The 
school commission also wanted language education to reflect the changes in our society. This 
was not a part of language education for many centuries. It was the church and its demands 
which were the leading lights in the schools. The new way of including our society in English 
teaching has resulted in new practices, such as meeting the English language through different 
texts. (Malmberg, 2000) 
 
One big change in Lpo 94, according to Malmberg (2000), is that the focus of learning is now 
mainly on the individual student instead of students as a group. This is expressed by the 
centering of the goals, responsibilities and development on the student as an individual. One 
example of a goal in Lpo 94 concerning the individual student is to: 

Consolidate a habit to independently formulate standpoints based on as well knowledge as 
rational and ethical consideration. (Skolverket, 2006:11) 

Students’ development of their own identities is a big part of Lpo 94, which infuses the whole 
idea of the individualization of students. There are also guidelines for teachers regarding the 
individual student to follow in Lpo 94. 
 

Proceed from every single individual´s needs, assumptions, experiences and thinking […] 
Organize and implement work so the student – develops after his/hers assumptions and at 
the same time being stimulated to use and develop the whole capacity he/she has got. 
(Skolverket, 2006:14) 

3.3 The Thai school 

According to Schick and Vaughn (2002), Thai education is changing quickly. Some of the 
changes are desirable while some are not. National as well as international assessments have 
diagnosed Thai education as being of low quality when compared with international 
standards. Thai students performed below average when it comes to all subjects except social 
science and qualities of good citizenship such as discipline and honesty (Mounier and 
Tangchuang, 2010). Schick and Vaughn (2002) argue that Thailand needs a new and 
systematic education reform based on social and public choices regarding education. In the 
last five decades, education has been affected by some main developments. 
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Further more Schick and Vaughn explain that historically, education in Thailand has been 
aimed at dispensing social mores and scholarly knowledge. Education has been seen as an 
important device for socializing the individual by creating a national identity based on a 
feeling of belonging to the nation, identification with the nation’s values, rules and main 
beliefs and a feeling of citizenship. This social role of education is now giving way to an 
economic role of education. Education now provides the tools necessary for the individual to 
climb the social ladder while promoting economic growth for society. Completely leaving the 
social role of education for the benefit of the economic role is taking away an important part 
of education (Schick and Vaughn, 2002). 
 
3.3.1 Credentialing 
 
According to Schick and Vaughn (2002), another development is the obsession with 
certification. Quality of education is swapped for quantity of education. Lowering the 
requirements for education to enable students to move up in the educational system is making 
the country face an inflation of credentials at the same time as social needs and the progress of 
knowledge are ignored. According to Michel (2000), the Thai educational system is 
performing well in quantitative terms but with poor results when it comes to quality. Schick 
and Vaughn (2002) judge the development of credentialing to be the biggest issue of Thai 
education. 
 
3.3.2 Thai identity 
 
The main foundations of the Thai national identity are the religion of Buddhism and the 
institution of monarchy. The King is very much loved and respected and Buddhism has been 
an accepted way of life for eight-hundred years. Wisadavet (1996) describes it as a strong 
force, which culturally binds the hearts and the minds of Thai people together. According to 
Wisadavet, Thais are not conscious about personal identity. He believes it is either because 
Thais are very pragmatic or because they are very sure of their identities. 
Wisadavet claims that Buddhism is a very open-minded religion. Buddhists do not get too 
attached to anything but instead they believe that everything is always changing. According to 
Buddhism, there is no being - only becoming. This goes for identity as well. 
 
Buddhism has been important to Thai identity for a long time. However, according to 
McCargo (2004), the Thai national identity or perhaps the Buddhist view of “Thainess” has 
been challenged by the increased interest in business and management studies. The question 
of globalization is on the rise and Thailand is turning towards development. McCargo refers 
to Thongchai´s thoughts on the Buddhist view of Thainess as being predicated on a feeling 
that Thai identity is endangered by the influence of the Western culture. Because of the 
increased globalization, the difference between rich and poor is growing bigger. The material 
progress is causing undesirable traits in the Thai people. Selfishness and drug problems are 
some. The issue is therefore not identity but about solving these problems. Buddhism does not 
disapprove of wealth itself, it accepts a man who becomes rich by hard and good work, but 
believes that material progress interferes with cultural well being. 
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3.4 View of fiction in schools 
 
From what we have noticed, literature and identity are frequently discussed. Many European 
researchers1 agree on the importance of forming an identity using fiction as a tool. By 
scanning different databases for information about the field of study we discovered that focus 
is on multiculturalism and identity through literature. 
 
In this section we will present how fiction is being used to develop students´ identities in 
Swedish schools. Lastly in this section, the purpose of reading fiction is described and 
perspectives on that an identity development is in focus. 
 
3.4.1 Identity and fiction in Swedish schools 
 
How fiction ought to be used to develop students´ identities in Swedish schools is mainly 
based on the Swedish syllabuses (in the mother tongue, in the second language and modern 
languages). There are no methods introduced in the syllabuses as to how fiction should be 
used, but instead they contain the goals that schools should strive for. The Swedish syllabus in 
the subject of English and Swedish mentions some goals where students ought to read 
different types of texts and to form reading habits by reading literature (Syllabuses 2000, 
2008). Even though the syllabuses do not present concrete methods of how to use fiction in 
schools, they have goals which lay the foundation for reading fiction. Furthermore, Lpo 94 
indicates that identity is to be developed, inter alia, through fiction. 
 
In their book Att arbeta med skönlitteratur i skolan – i praktiken (2005) Bengt Brodow and 
Kristina Rinisland discuss the fact that teachers got the liberty to choose between different 
didactic methods, because the syllabuses do not have specific regulations concerning 
methods. Apparently, many schools have chosen to create and use a local syllabus that has 
detailed directions regarding teaching material. It is required of students to read some 
canonical texts; there is a list with acknowledged literature composed by authorities in child 
literature (Nilsson, 2007). Even though there are no specific didactical methods presented in 
the syllabuses, they still highlight the importance of developing an identity through fiction 
and especially in the subject of Swedish. Still the subject of Swedish is the foundation of all 
the subjects in terms of language. This is why identity development through fiction is of 
major significance. 

 
In Swedish schools it is common to have discussions about books the class have been reading. 
Eva Hultin describes these different methods in her doctoral dissertation, Samtalsgenrer i 
gymnasieskolans litteraturundervisning. En ämnesdidaktisk studie (2006). Hultin (2006) 
presents different techniques in discussing books, but the most common one which is being 
used in schools is booktalk. Aidan Chambers is also well-known for presenting this specific 
technique and has written a book about it, Booktalk: occasional writing on literature and 
children (1985). Hultin´s description of what a booktalk is cannot be described by a simple 
sentence. She divides the booktalk into different genres. Some of her genres that include work 
with fiction and identity development are presented here: 
 

                                                           
1 Brodow & Rinisland, Chambers, Langer, McCormick, Molloy, Pettersson, Rosenblatt, Torell et al. 
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The interpreting text talk. This specific booktalk refers to using different topics which are 
obvious in the text. These topics are a basis for the discussion and there are also some 
prepared questions, but they can easily be changed or crossed out. The purpose of the 
interpreting text talk is to make students share their own opinions and interpretations and to 
get a deeper understanding of the texts they read (Hultin, 2006). When Hultin talks about the 
interpreting text talk she refers to the fact that the students actually can develop their identity 
through the text. They share their opinions which are based on who they are and what their 
experiences and values of life are. 

 

The cultural- and norm discussion talk. This genre represents the students´ opinions in a 
logbook about culture and norms in a text. The students´ opinions are based on questions the 
teacher introduces to them. The teacher reads some of these opinions, without revealing who 
has written them, to the rest of the class and finally, a discussion arises. The purpose is to 
make a comparison and a problematization of the text the students have been reading and their 
own experiences of it. They ought to focus on the culture and the norms in the society they 
live in. This might give students a deeper understanding of different cultures such as their 
own (Hultin, 2006). Through the cultural- and norm discussion talk students can develop their 
identity, because they read texts that force them to make a statement about their own opinions. 

3.4.2 The purpose of reading 
 
Tricia Hedge (2000) a Senior Lecturer at the Centre for Second and Foreign Language 
Pedagogy discusses in her book Teaching and learning in the language classroom how 
learning a second language by reading should have some purpose. She points out that if you 
have a purpose when you are reading you can relate it to your life. This can make you want to 
study and learn English or even use it in your professional life. Teachers should take into 
consideration that a key to motivation can be that teachers choose texts students normally 
would not find interesting to read. To increase interest, purposes can be fabricated. If teachers 
use a system where students are able to find texts themselves, it might interest the class and 
hence also build up confidence in students. This can be a simple activity where a student feels 
important and where students will be provided with some reading purposes (Hedge, 2000). 
 
Hedge (2000) brings up the issue concerning the idea that reading should be an interactive 
process. The aims of this process have been to encourage learners to be active when they read. 
The active reading reflects upon the tasks students should commit to during the pre-reading 
phase. Students should get an orientation of the context (ex. for what purpose was it originally 
produced?), get acquainted with the content of the text, establish a motive for reading, inquire 
their own experiences in relation to the topic and initiate existing cultural knowledge. This 
will help the students in their language development and ascertain purposeful reading. Hedge 
refers to reading as a skill, but also for students to actually use their own experiences towards 
what they are reading. This aims at a development of an identity through reading. 
 
Bo Lundahl (2009) is a lecturer the science of education in the subject of English at the 
University of Malmö. He describes the method of working with texts and reader response, 
which is also interpreted in Louise M. Rosenblatt´s stance of working with literature. Further, 
he emphasises the importance of reading like Hedge. 
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Lundahl (2009) asserts that reading is purposeful if students use their experiences and the 
knowledge frames. Through that they can associate with what they are reading and an 
understanding will be gained, but Lundahl says: “The interpretation is increased when 
interacting with the text – and also in the classroom when interaction with others arises” 
(Lundahl, 2009:184). What he means is that students should discuss what they have been 
reading with each other as interaction influences their own identity development. He also 
points out the significance of factors such as class, gender, ethnicity and age, which are all 
important parts of our identity. Students´ reading will be influenced in various ways. They 
will register different things in the texts they read and get influenced by the company they 
keep, their interests and their recreational activities. What Lundahl infers here is that students´ 
identity development is affected by several factors in their leisure. 

Aidan Chambers also stresses in Booktalk (1987) about the importance of literature in 
children’s lives and how literature gives us images to think about. Like the Swedish 
curriculum, Chambers believes that language and literature are closely connected. Our 
developed language, along with literature, art, and theatre, is what makes us human, and to 
deprive someone of this is the worst thing you could do. Chambers is convinced that reading 
is the most important cultural and educational task one can undertake. Reading starts within 
the reader and to be able to appreciate it, you need to recognize yourself among the characters 
in the book. Therefore, children need to have a variety of books to choose from, listen, hear, 
read out loud, flip through and read by themselves. 
 
Chambers (1985) claims that we mainly have to develop the teacher’s role in the literary 
discussions. The teacher has to become a leader who has more experience of literature than 
the students. Through the role as a leader it is still important that the teacher keeps a role of a 
common reader who gives input on and significant interpretations of the book. However, the 
teacher needs to help students to discover the book which is being read. Conclusively, 
students should discuss the book in a group, the point being to discover the book which 
includes every individual interpretation. Chambers argues that the teacher is a leader that can 
guide towards individual interpretations and advance their own identity. 
 
Chambers (1985) stresses the importance of reading fiction by discussing how literature in 
different forms defines the humanity in us. It gives us an opportunity to go beyond ourselves 
and visualize us as something we are not. He also says that “[…] we have to develop a 
capacity to think in advance, to foresee reason and action before it happens and act on our 
lives.” (Chambers, 1987:10). He means that through literature, we can learn demeanor and act 
upon the situations which might occur in our lives. This can help students through different 
situations and it will develop their identity. 
 
Although Chamber´s research is over ten years old, he is still a big part of our education and 
stands as a central figure when it comes to fiction and identity development, and therefore we 
find his books relevant to our study. 

Torsten Pettersson (2009) writes in his paper Att läsa för att utvecklas about how fiction 
offers many opportunities to learn about different life situations. Because it is fictional it is 
easier to relate to and identify yourself with the characters in the book. This identification 
with the characters is balanced by distance because of the fictional characteristics of a story. 
The distance between ourselves and the story helps us not to be caught up in the story 
completely but instead the experience is strong, intimate and under control. According to 
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Pettersson (2009), because of the identification combined with the distance, fiction is a good 
tool to help an individual deal with life problems and dilemmas. Pettersson, like Molloy 
(2009), distinguishes between reading to develop the personality and reading for the sake of 
reading. According to Pettersson there are two ways of reading a fictional book; you either 
read to shape your personality or you read in groups to discuss the text read. When you read 
in groups to discuss what you read many people feel the need to give the right answers and to 
appear knowing. In this form of reading it is the actual text that is in focus and not identity 
development. When you read to develop and shape your personality it is the reader’s psyche 
that is in focus. Therefore, literature is a tool to understand the reader´s psyche and offers 
healing when needed. Literature can help us find things within ourselves that we could not 
grasp before. 

 

4. Theoretical framework 

 

Our study wants to clarify the importance of working with fiction and its influence on our 
personal identity. Therefore we found it relevant to mention theories referring to identity and 
Louise M Rosenblatt´s, study, Literature as Exploration from 1938. Rosenblatt´s theory 
focuses on reading fiction in a democratic society and how reading for an educational purpose 
will help the individual person to socialize himself into society. Her main concern is to create 
an understanding of the importance of being able to create a meaningful transaction between 
the written text and the reader. Rosenblatt is more or less a living legend in the educational 
system of America. She believed in the school system, its role and importance in the struggle 
to achieve a democratic society. Literature as Exploration became the last century´s most 
important educational work and it has inspired and helped teachers for generations. Although 
Literature as Exploration was first published as early as 1938 in the U.S.A, astonishingly 
enough, it was not published in Swedish until 2002 as Litteraturläsning som utforskning och 
upptäcktsresa. Rosenblatt´s model reflects our curriculum and her model of reading is most 
relevant for our syllabus in both Swedish and English as a second language. 
 
4.1 The concept of identity 
 
The concept of identity has many different definitions. In this study we will highlight a few 
different identities and describe these identities by using literature on the subject and by 
analyzing the interviews we conducted with the teachers. Some of the identities were known 
to us while some were new. The definitions of identity will be used as tools when analyzing 
the results in this study. 
 
With Identity we mean the individual´s awareness about himself, his body, his personality and 
his capacity of self determination (NE, 2010). 
 
From the beginning, the concept of identity was connected to philosophy. Descartes’ much 
paraphrased “cogito ergo sum”, “I think, therefore I am” is about identity as it explores the 
fact that we are thinking and introspective beings. Nowadays, identity is connected to 
psychology and with Sigmund Freud’s psychoanalytic theories as foundation. Freud created 
psychosexual stages the child moves between during his/her mental development and within 
which they are confronted with different emotional conflicts. For the child to develop in a 
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healthy way, the conflicts must be resolved (Evenshaug and Hallen, 2001). Later, Erik 
Homburger Erikson became interested in modern society and its repercussions on humans’ 
experiences, and how they try to create stable and meaningful selves. Erikson adheres to a 
holistic approach which means that he believes the personality and identity are created in 
close interaction with biological, mental and social processes. Erikson stresses the importance 
of the social and cultural environment as well as the individual’s freedom and independency 
in the creating of an identity. According to Erikson, the foundation of identity is based on how 
people gradually identify themselves with others and how they handle crisis in life. By 
identification with others, some parts of our identities vanish while new parts are created, 
which is why the development of personal identities continues throughout life although during 
the teenage years the creation is most active. Identity originates in the unconscious mental 
state as well as an experienced interplay with other people and society. For the individual, 
identity appears to be a unique, coherent and continuous form of who he/she is. Feelings of “ I 
am I”, “I am like others” and I am the only one in the world who is me when it comes to 
appearance and way of thinking, are feelings which Erikson calls experience of identity (Stier, 
2003). 
 
4.1.1 The forming of an identity 
 
According to Erikson, identity development must be seen as a complicated interplay between 
epigenetic, psychological and social processes. Epigenetic processes are bodily changes and 
the experience of identity starts with the body and the body image, the notion of the 
boundaries of the body, the appearance and its value (Stier, 2003) 
 
The teenage years means a lot of experimenting with different life-, music-, and clothing 
styles. With time, the teenager starts to form a more constant individuality and this 
individuality is later expressed in our personality, our roots and the values we place on our 
experiences and things around us. During the teenage years we separate ourselves from our 
parents, we explore the adult life and we search intensely for a somewhat stable identity. In 
the best case scenario, the outcomes of puberty are the contours of an adult identity, a feeling 
of autonomy and control. The feelings of independence and power are important for the 
individual’s boundaries towards others. (Stier, 2003) 
 
Social interplay with others is a condition for the emergence of an identity. Identification with 
others is a way of knowing who we are and making us a part of the others. (Evenshaug and 
Hallen, 2001) At first, this identification is connected to the parents but as we grow older we 
start to identify with friends and other people around us. 
 
4.1.2 Cultural identity 
 
Cultural identity describes how people see themselves depending on religion, lifestyle, nation 
and so on. Cultural identity is therefore based on where the person is or where she is from. 
There is a difference between the constructivist and the essentialist view of cultural identity. 
According to the essentialist perspective, cultures are fixed and separated from each other. A 
person is connected to his or her original culture and does not leave or change it during his or 
her lifetime. The constructive perspective sees cultural identities as constantly changing and 
recreating depending on the context. Cultural identities can change and a person can 
experience many different cultural identities throughout life. Cultural identities are therefore 
depending on relations and created in a specific context (Hammarén and Johansson, 2007). 
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Cultural identities give people a sense of belonging and fellowship and work as motivation 
and inspiration for collective behavior (Stier, 2003). Cultural identities can lead to national 
and ethnical identities. National identity is within the country’s borders and ethnical identity 
arises outside the country’s borders. 
 
Cultural identity turned out to be the most important form of identity to the Thai teachers and 
will be one of the analyzing instruments in the result. 
  
 4.1.3 The importance of family 
 
According to Richie and Koller (1978), family is very important to both society and the 
individual. Family is the foundation for the greater society and plays an important part in 
creating the individuals’ personality. Bronfenbrenners ecological system theory describes 
family as one of the micro systems surrounding the child (Andersson, 1992). Another micro 
system is the school. The micro systems are connected to each other and it is important that 
the relationships between these systems are working (Evenshaug and Hallen, 2001). 
 

4.2. Louise M. Rosenblatt - Fiction as a tool to develop an identity 
 
Fiction, according to Rosenblatt (2002), is more or less personal experiences which reflect our 
own and society’s codes and standards. While reading fiction you will create an awareness of 
different people´s personalities, such as different behaviors and emotional attitudes leads to an 
increase in social sensitivity. The reader will get the chance to empathize with others´ 
situations and relations and will also learn to form his own opinion and pattern for interacting 
with people. 

4.2.1 Democracy and literature 

Democracy according to Rosenblatt (2002) is when a well organized society aims towards 
achieving a common sense of the political and economic consequences for humans and to be 
able to reflect on a rational level concerning essential questions. In Literature as Exploration 
democracy and literature are interacting. Democracy as described above is not only a political 
structure but also a life style. Democracy shows a society´s feeling of solidarity and 
Rosenblatt explains how literature can provide a democratic upbringing used for an 
educational purpose. John Dewey, professor of philosophy, had a big influence on 
Rosenblatt´s democratic thinking. Dewey wanted schools to permeate society´s values and 
purposes by letting theory and practice co-operate. Learning by doing became his famous 
method for the students´ own development and for the society´s future (Dewey, 1998). 

4.2.2 Reading according to Rosenblatt 
 
Working with fiction according to Rosenblatt (2002) is very important for the individual´s 
daily life and she emphasizes that through fiction you will learn the prevailing cultural 
patterns and how to respond to them. A literary work does not exist until someone reads it. 
She calls this aesthetic reading. It is a unique personal experience which is dependent on time 
and space. The experience is created in a process, when the reader and the text interact with 
each other in a movement formed like a spiral. Rosenblatt (2002) calls this experience 
transaction, which gives the reader an emotional context as a tool of action and interaction. 
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This theory is based on John Dewey´s suggestion of using transaction, instead of interaction, 
to clarify the mutual relationship between our own elements and the text elements (Dewey, 
1998). Through aesthetic reading the reader learns, during the transaction, to use and 
apprehend emotions and cognitive elements in the interaction with the text, literary and non 
literary ones The reader´s personal life and experiences influence on the interpretation of a 
text, which creates a meaningful transaction between the written text and the reader 
(Rosenblatt 2002). According to Örjan Torell (2002), who has studied Rosenblatt´s theory 
critically, Rosenblatt is “[…] using transaction in a way which can make it unsafe and 
unliterary”. He also argues that Rosenblatt´s idea how the reader can “[…] obtain substitute 
life experience” through literature is more or less trying to live life according to a character 
description. A life which is impossible to achieve in real life and in the worst case can ”[…] 
legitimate a very dangerous under-estimating of the distance between literature and reality 
which is the essence of literature” (Torell 2002). 

Rosenblatt (2002) divides reading into two parts, efferent and aesthetic reading. Efferent 
reading is when the reader reads for the purpose of for example developing language skills. 
Furthermore, Rosenblatt describes the differences between reading a literary work and 
reading for a practical purpose. Reading for a practical purpose creates an efferent reading, for 
example lesson instructions which employ “correct answer” worksheets and textbook 
questions which will lead the student to adopt an efferent instead of an aesthetic reading. Both 
efferent and aesthetic readings are useful but if an efferent approach permeates the teaching, it 
will stand in the way for the personal and the literary experience as well as the interpretation 
which literature gives us (Rosenblatt, 2002). We will, in our analysis, use Rosenblatt´s 
efferent and aesthetic reading as a tool to describe how the teachers reason about their work 
with fiction.  
 

5. Method 

In this chapter we are going to present and explain the selected method and tools we have 
chosen to use when executing our research. Other issues we will describe in this chapter are 
selection, implementation, ethics, reliability, validity and analysis along with processing. 

5.1 Qualitative interview 

Backman (1998) describes qualitative methods as characterized by the spoken or written 
word. Since we want our research to be based on words we decided to use a qualitative 
method. We are not interested in measurement, and therefore the qualitative method was the 
most suitable for our research. 

Further, we chose to conduct our research with the method of qualitative interviews. Since our 
purpose was to reach an understanding of whether, and if so how some pedagogues in 
Thailand work with fiction as a tool for the development of an identity, we found this method 
most useful. Trost (2010) describes qualitative interviews as simple questions with direct and 
comprehensive answers. We thought we would get most information to use in our thesis by 
using qualitative interviews. A qualitative interview is most like a normal conversation except 
with a specific purpose. The interviewer decides in what direction the conversation is leading 
and makes sure the conversation sticks to the subject matter. During a qualitative interview it 
is important not to ask leading questions and therefore it is best to let the interviewee talk 
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freely about the subject and then ask open questions (Kihlström, 2004). Therefore, we used 
open questions where the interviewees could speak freely. As we have been interviewing 
adults we needed their permission to interview them, which we made sure we would get 
before conducting any research or interviews. 

5.2 Selection 

We chose to carry out our research in Thailand, because of the genuine interest we have for 
their school system and their culture. A contact person in Thailand was assigned to help us to 
get in touch with a school in a big city in Thailand. The contact person informed us about this 
specific school and there we got the opportunity to interview some teachers. Kullberg (2004) 
mentions that if you choose a place that is well known it can be difficult for a researcher. You 
can get involved in daily routines and this will make it hard for the researcher to distance him- 
or herself. For us, this has not been an issue, because we have neither decided the school nor 
the teachers we interviewed. The first Thai school is a middle class high school in a major 
city. The second school we conducted our interviews at was a tip from a teacher who works at 
the first school. We contacted this school and introduced our research for them and mentioned 
the name of the teacher who tipped us. We were welcome to their school. The second school 
is also a middle class high school in a major city. 

When the choice of what country we were going to do our research in was made, we decided 
what issue we wanted to research. The teachers should teach in the subjects Thai (mother 
tongue) and English at a basic education school. We chose to focus on the mother tongue and 
the subject of English, because the Swedish curriculum and syllabus in the subject English 
and, mainly, Swedish emphasizes the relationship between fiction and identity. 

The amount of teachers we interviewed was based on how many teachers the schools let us 
interview. At the first school we interviewed two teachers in the subject of Thai and three 
teachers in the subject of English. At the second school we interviewed three teachers in the 
subject of Thai and one teacher in the subject of English. 

In a qualitative study the selection ought to show a variation of different interviewees, a so 
called heterogeneous selection (Trost, 2010). Therefore, we tried to influence the selection of 
teachers as much as possible. 

5.3 Implementation 

The interviews at the schools took two days. They were conducted during working hours 
when the teachers had a break from their teaching. Before we even arrived in Thailand we had 
some regular contact with the first school, and therefore we could start our interviews after 
just one week in the country. We did not have contact with the second school in advance, but 
they were very eager to meet us when we contacted them. Our interviews were conducted just 
a few days after our conversation with the headmaster. 

The interviews at the both schools were executed with one teacher at a time in an empty 
classroom where nobody could disturb the ongoing interview. When the interviews were 
conducted we started by informing the teachers once again about the length of the interview, 
which was about 30 minutes. Further, we explained their anonymity in this research and that 
the interview would be recorded. Then we presented ourselves and told the teachers about our 
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research, the purpose of it and what University we come from. We recorded the interviews 
and took some memos. During our interviews with the teachers teaching Thai we used an 
interpreter. Our interview questions are based on our purpose; to see how pedagogues reason 
about their work with fiction as a tool to develop students’ identities. We wanted to use the 
funnel approach for our questions, because Kylén (1994) describes it as a useful model. The 
funnel approach infers that the beginning of the questions ought to be open. In the middle of 
the interview the questions should be immersed and the last questions should once again be 
open. This way of structuring our questions made the teachers´ answers more detailed and 
they had a chance to speak unobstructedly. From a general point of view the teachers kept the 
time limit of the interviews. 

5.4 Ethical stance 
 
Research is important and necessary both for our society’s development and for our individual 
development. Society and its citizens have a responsibility to see to it that quality research on 
essential issues is perpetually carried out. This is also called the research requirement which 
refers to the development and absorption of knowledge and the improvement of methods. 
Individuals must not be harmed physically or mentally, by way of humiliation or insults. This 
requirement is called the individual protection requirement which is the starting point for the 
ethical considerations (Vetenskapsrådet, 2002). 
 
The Science council´s publication Forskningsetiska principer I humanistisk-
samhällvetenskaplig forskning (2002) consists of four ethical requirements whose purpose it 
is to set the norms between the researcher and the participant. The requirements are there to 
guide the researcher when planning and carrying out the project. The purpose is to increase 
awareness and knowledge about the responsibility the researcher has. 
 
The research requirements and the individual requirement must always be weighed against 
each other .The individual requirement consists of ethical principles which include four main 
requirements. The four main requirements are the information requirement, the consent 
requirement, the confidential requirement and the usage requirement (Vetenskapsrådet, 2002). 
These four requirements consist of a number of rules which we have taken into consideration 
in our study. 
 
The information requirement implies that the researcher must inform the participants about 
the purpose of the study, also that the participation is voluntary. Before we got in touch with 
our contact person we conducted a paper about our study, its purpose and the participants’ 
rights, for example that the participation is voluntary and the participants have the right to 
determine the participation. We also clarified how we would carry out the study, the method 
and the data. We shortly presented Minor Field Studies and our scholarship. This pre 
information was given to our contact persons before they approved our inquiry about 
interviewing and discussing with teachers from their team. 
 
The consent requirement is depending on the study. The participant has the right to decide 
about his participation and its terms. The researcher shall obtain an approval from the study´s 
participants. If the participant wants to end his participation the researcher is not allowed to 
persuade or influence the participant. In some cases the researcher needs to obtain approval 
from for example a parent or parents if the participant is under fifteen years of age. Our 
purpose with the study was to find out if and how the teachers work with fiction as a tool to 
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develop student´s identity. Our purpose does not affect the participants’ integrity, therefore 
our contact person, in this case the vice principal could, in consultation with the headmaster, 
approve of the teachers’ participation. 
 
The confidential requirement concern the secrecy for the participant involved in the research. 
It also concerns the professional secrecy regarding the person or persons doing the research. 
We informed the participants about how we would retrieve the data, for example all 
information about the participants would be put in notes, stored and not to be published. We 
ascertained that no one can be identified by an outsider and that we will use assumed names 
on the participants. We also informed the participants about the usage requirement which 
ensures that the data will only be used for the research. (Vetenskapsrådet, 2002). 

5.5 Reliability and validity 
 
Trost (2010) describes reliability as an essential measurement where all the interviews should 
be conducted in the same way. The validity is secured by making sure that one measures that 
which one had intended to measure. For example, during an interview, this means one must 
really understand what the interviewee means or how he or she interprets a specific word. 
This can be misleading, because the interviewees might have used answers they thought we 
wanted to hear. When we used an interpreter during our interviews with the teachers in the 
subject Thai it was second part information. Despite the teachers answers the interpreter´s 
view of the interview questions and terms we used might have changed the answers she gave 
us. Therefore, it is not sure we got the correct translations of what the teachers in the subject 
Thai thought about fiction and identity. 

During our interviews one of us performed the interview and another took memos and 
observed the interview. The reliability is therefore increased by the interassessment 
reliability.2 This has been useful when it came to analysing the data, because we could discuss 
the diverse interpretations we had of the interviews. The reliability is also increased by the use 
of a dictaphone. This was to our advantage and it gave us the opportunity to listen to the 
interviews several times. To record the interviews and then listen to them again made us 
reflect upon our interview questions and if we really used open questions. To conduct 
interviews in another country and a quite different culture have been challenging. The 
interviewees might have different views on the meaning of terms such as fiction and identity. 
The terms can mean something totally different in Thailand than what it means in Sweden. 
Therefore, the answers of the interviewees are probably influenced by their national view.  

The correspondence between the method, qualitative interviews, and the definitions of our 
purpose increases the validity of our study. (Karlsson, 2007). We used a method that would 
answer to our purpose and qualitative interview was the most suitable method for our study. 
We have worked thoroughly with our text and we have adapted it, so that anyone can read it 
and understand it. We have to be very clear in our explanations and throughout the whole 
thesis we define some of the concepts we use in our study. We had support from our 
supervisor Anita Varga at the University of Borås regarding the content and she has helped us 

                                                           
2 Sonja Kihlström, Lecture – Fenomenografi on University of Borås the 19 February 2010. 
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clarify the sections that have been vague. Through these adjustments we have increased our 
validity in our study. When we collected our data we decided to analyse our result using three 
subjects; the teachers´ approach to using fiction in school, the teachers´ view of identity and 
the teachers’ attitude of working with the development of identity. These three subjects we 
have used to our data and it increase the validity of the result in our thesis. 

5.6 Analysis and procedure 

The work with the data is a three step process according to Trost (2010). The first step is to 
collect the data, in our case through qualitative interviews. Further, we listened to the 
interviews from the recorder and then we transcribed them. The second step is to analyse the 
data, which we did. Both the transcriptions and the memos we took during the interviews 
were analysed. The third and last step is to interpret the data and choose to present the most 
interesting results. We focused on three areas when we interpreted the interviews and they 
are; the teachers´ approach to using fiction in school, the teachers´ view of identity and the 
teachers’ attitude of working with the development of identity. 

6. Result 

In this chapter we will present the results of our data collection. The result is based on five 
interviews with five teachers in Thai and four interviews with teachers in English, working in 
two middle-class high schools in a major city in Thailand. The teachers will be referred to by 
assumed names; Sairee, Mae, Ouan, Anchalee and Saedeng (teacher in Thai) and Quan, Cody, 
Yod and Samphon (one of the teachers is a native speaker of English and three teachers are by 
origin Thai). The teachers are between thirty to fifty years old and have been working for 
about seven to twenty years in different schools around the country. 
 

The result is divided into two parts; teaching in the subject Thai and teaching in the subject 
English. Further to structure the result, we have divided the result into three different themes; 
the teachers´ approach to using fiction in school, the teachers’ view of identity and the 
teachers’ attitude of working with the development of identity. During the conduction of the 
interviews we discovered that these three themes were the clearest ones. In the near future, we 
will teach, both in our mother tongue and in English as a second language therefore we also 
found it interesting to examine the teachers´ approach, view and attitude to fiction and the 
development of identity in the two subjects. 

 
After sorting the material we discovered certain patterns. These patterns lead us to 
Rosenblatt´s theories on aesthetic and efferent reading and different kind of identities. 

6.1 Teaching in the subject Thai 

6.1.1 The teachers´ approach to using fiction in school 

All teachers agreed on the importance of using fiction in school, although the importance 
according to them was to develop the language skills rather than the emotional part of 
reading. It is clear that the teachers apprehend and advocate an efferent reading rather than an 
aesthetic reading. On the question of what the students could learn from reading fiction Mae 
answered 
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When you read storybooks you learn the art of using the language, how to pronounce and 
different ways of writing. (Mae) 
 
Reading stories gives the students skills for other subjects, a book can teach them about 
biology for example (Saedeng) 

 
Furthermore Saedeng explained how her students get the opportunity to read at least ten 
minutes every day, but with no follow up on the reading. This made it clear that although 
reading is a part of the teaching it is mainly used as a way of learning to use the language and 
for literacy development. Ouan uses fiction in her teaching but for the purpose of developing 
the language skills. According to her, fiction is a way of getting the students to read anything 
at all. Normally the students find reading to be the least appreciated part of the education. The 
students prefer to work more traditionally with for example textbooks. Just reading for fun is 
not preferred. Reading for an aesthetic purpose does not permeate the lessons and the 
teachers´ intentions regarding fiction. Rosenblatt´s importance has therefore, according to the 
teachers, a very small role in the Thai school. 
 
All five teachers agreed that it is the schools´ responsibility to make sure that the students 
read books. According to them reading is a very small part of their lives outside school. Many 
parents do not read, and if they do, they read newspapers and comic books. School is, in many 
cases, the only place where the students get in contact with fiction. On the question what 
books that are used, the teachers told us that the schools around the city choose from a list of 
books, a hidden canon list. 
 
 

In the past in Thailand the Ministry of Education asked us to use the same kinds of books 
but now it is up to the individual schools to choose which books are used. We always 
choose the Thai literature, it is normally the Thai style literature[…] normally for Thai 
literature is about a king or something […]for modern literature it is about Thai society. 
(Ouan) 
 

 
Sairee explained further why the students are not allowed to choose books by themselves. 
 

If my students were told to go to the library to pick a book on their own they would not be 
able to pick one. They are used to us teachers choosing everything and telling them exactly 
what to do. They are also not used to reading at home and that is why they are not 
interested in choosing for themselves. They prefer play TV-games or TV. (Sairee) 
 
 

Anchalee, the oldest of the teachers, said that the only generation who really read books at 
home is her generation. Younger people in Thailand do not like reading and would not buy 
books for themselves. They, like the students, prefer watching TV or playing videogames. If 
they buy books it is the cartoon genre like Manga. 

6.1.2 The teachers´ view of identity 

The concept of identity was hard to explain to the teachers. When our interpreter translated 
the word to the teachers she told us that it was hard because the word identity is not well 
known in Thailand. During the interviews we discovered that there were different definitions 
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and aspects of identity amongst the teachers. We will present the different aspects of identity 
below. 
 
Cultural identity 

Saedeng talked a lot about cultural identity; 

The King is very important, the biggest important. Family is also very important. The 
parents influence the children to become who they are. We say, if you want to know the 
daughter you can learn by the mother. (Saedeng) 
 

Sairee described identity as the person you are, if you believe in the religion and the King. 
Basically, Sairee described the typical Thai identity with the religion of Buddhism and the 
institution of monarchy.  
 
About cultural identity, Mae, said that Thai people are always smiling and doing things for 
others, even if they do not want to do it. She says that “If someone ask, we say ok, I can do 
for you, even if we do not want.” Mae explained that the King is the most important thing in 
Thai identity. 

The King is the center of us and without the King would be very difficult for Thai people. 
If they say something is a product of the King, the people will follow. (Mae) 
 

School identity 

Saedeng developed the concept of identity further by explaining another aspect of identity 
which she called school identity; 

[…] because Thai school is very strict the students are raised according to our rules, which 
they have to follow. (Saedeng) 

 

Personal identity 

Mae defined identity as; 

It is not about how you dress but about how you express your emotions, like if someone is 
always happy and smiling or if you are, how do you say, hot-tempered. Is about mental. 
(Mae) 
 
 

Ouan described identity with three words;” Who you are”. According to Ouan, identity is who 
you are as a person, what your beliefs are, your background and your ideas. Saedeng 
explained identity as a specific personality or individual personality. 

Family identity 

On family, Sairee explained that family is very important because the parents teach you how 
to act and behave. The school teaches you things you will need in the future, things the 
parents do not know. Sairee therefore believes that there is a difference between the schools´ 
responsibility to develop knowledge and the parents’ responsibility to raise their children 
according to moral values. 
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On family, Mae agreed with the other teachers that family is very important when it comes to 
the development of an identity.  
 
6.1.3 The teachers’ attitude of working towards the development of identity 
 
After interviewing all five teachers, we learned that they have different ways of working 
towards the development of an identity. It was clear that the teachers all worked to imprint 
moral values within the students. The purpose of their teaching was to help the students 
develop desirable habits and become good citizens.  
 
Sairee told us how she used fiction books in her teaching; 
 
 

I use books with characters that are brave or good at something. Like this book one book I 
used, there is a very brave girl, she is not afraid and maybe the students can think I want to 
be brave like her. (Sairee) 
 

 
Sairee also use poems about important things in life. According to Sairee, important things in 
life are love, family and belief. Sairee believes that reading poems about these things will help 
the students understand them better and they will be more equipped to deal with them when 
they stumble upon them. Sairee is very positive about using poems in her teaching. She thinks 
the students like reading poems and according to her they learn from them. 
 
 

My students learn from poem. They are happy reading and they like it. (Sairee) 
 
 

Anchalee never use books to inspire the students to develop their identities. Instead she told 
us how she sometimes tells the students to write about different subjects. For example, the 
subjects could be; How I want to be when I am older, One important happening in my life, 
One person who has inspired me etcetera. She thinks this is a good way of getting the students 
to think about who they are and if there is something they want to change in their lives. 
Saedeng, Mae and Ouan all said that they use books with moral in the end. 
 
 

The books I use all have moral in the ending. The students learn something in the end, how 
to behave in a situation or something. (Saedeng) 
 
 

Moral seemed to be very important to the teachers. They all worked with books that would 
inspire the students to behave in a desired way as well as books which would get the students 
thinking on how to act in different situations.  
 
Ouan described how a typical lesson on a book could look like: 
 
 

The students read a couple of chapters and we talk about the chapters, maybe someone do 
not understand[…] we explain[…}after we read more and talk. (Ouan) 
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On the question of what they talked about between the reading sessions, Ouan told us that 
they mostly talked about the plot to make sure that every student understood the book. If there 
was a moral ending in the book they talked about how to apply this moral to different 
situations in their daily lives.  
 
Mae had two specific goals in her teaching of mother-tongue. The first one was to make sure 
her students learned how to read and the second one was to teach the students to write. 
 

I use books to learn the students to read. Fiction is better because they like fiction. The 
students learn to write. Sometimes they write summary. To use the language. (Mae) 
 
 

When she continued talking about how she used fiction she talked about how she sometimes 
uses religious stories. According to Mae, reading religious stories is a good way to teach the 
students about what their country was like and who their people are. Mae told us that religious 
stories should be read as something to learn from. According to Mae religious stories teach 
the students to be good to others which to her is one of the most important parts of a good 
personality.  
 
None of the teachers, except Anchalee, knew if they worked with the development of a 
personal identity in other ways. They all agreed that identity was not something they talked 
about. They explained that the Thai school is very strict and because of the pressure to rise 
from poverty the school’s main responsibility is not to help the students develop as persons 
but to develop as professionals and to do well in their careers. All the teachers agreed that the 
students’ parents would not appreciate their children reading fun fiction books when they 
could be reading math or science. This support our observation of the non existing role 
Rosenblatt´s aesthetic reading has in the Thai school 
 

6.2 Teaching in the subject English. 
The collected and analyzed data will be presented in this section and is structured by 
Rosenblatt´s esthetical and efferent reading and theories that emphasize identity development 
through fiction. 

The teachers had many diverse opinions during the interviews. This result is based on their 
own view of the issues concerning fiction and identity, but not necessarily how it actually is in 
the Thai schools and their society. 

6.2.1 The teachers´ approach to using fiction in school 

 
When the teachers talk about the country´s view of fiction Cody, Yod, Samphon and Quan 
agree on the Thai people´s reading habits that comply an efferent reading. They claim that 
Thai people do not really read and that they actually only read when they are in school. There 
is consequently a practical purpose of reading that refers to efferent reading and it occurs in 
general in school. Samphon further tells us about how Thai people do not really have the 
interest to read. 
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Reading at home is not so important to Thai people. They think reading should take place 
in school. (Samphon) 
 

Shamphons statement indicates that reading is not necessary in the leisure. However, reading 
should be a part of school and be executed there. Yod describes Thailand as a country lacking 
knowledge about fiction and where reading is dependent on what interest a person really has 
for it. Therefore, aesthetic reading is common neither in the students´ leisure nor at school. 
Moreover, as Yod learnt at a museum once: “Most Thai people don´t read more than 15 words 
a day.”  This mean that it is not common to read in Thailand, but obviously there are still 
people that like to read as Yod continues to say: “I do have friends that love to read.” Even 
Quan and Cody point that there is an interest for reading, but it differs when it comes to read 
in school or to read at home. Quan discusses the Thai people´s reading habits. 
 

Thai people like to read love stories and it is especially young teenagers. (Quan) 
 
The teacher Cody, who is a native English speaker, also mentions what Thai people like to 
read, but he claims they prefer comic books. Quan´s and Cody´s view on Thai people´s 
reading habits exemplifies aesthetical reading. Though Quan and Cody mentioned that Thai 
people like to read their view changed throughout the interview. This change depends on 
when they realized there is a difference between reading in school or at home. Quan continues 
to explain that Thai people read fiction when they are in school otherwise it is unusual for 
them to read at home or outside school. She also reasons about how only a few students read 
fiction during their spare time. All of the teachers confirm that students mostly devote their 
time at home to things that are more “modern” now such as playing computer games, TV, 
Facebook, etcetera. Cody talks about teenagers having too many options nowadays and 
instead of reading books or being out playing with their friends they choose the modern 
technology. The aesthetic reading does occur, but it is outside school during the students´ 
leisure. 

According to what the teachers said during the interviews the literature that is chosen in Thai 
schools aims at a Thai national identity. 

 
I think the Thai society is very single minded. Our books are always based on our country 
and our religion. (Yod) 

Yod goes on to explain how students do not really know much about the world and that they 
have not been encouraged to read about other countries, because it is only important to have 
knowledge about the Thai history, Buddhism and the King. The fiction used in Thai schools 
does in most cases involve some kind of heroic characteristics. The efferent reading is being 
presented in Quan´s approach to fiction when she talks about it. 

[...] something to represent some idea to the students. It is used to teach them that idea. 
(Quan) 

Samphon further tells us about how Thai people do not really have the interest to 
read about different countries, religions and cultures. They mostly read about their 
country, the King and Buddhism. This highlights a specific purpose by reading books 
from a hidden canon at schools in Thailand. 
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Cody tells us how he and his students sometimes choose a book together, but for the most part 
he chooses a book which also occurs as a movie. His approach to fiction indicates an efferent 
reading when he wants the students to understand the book by seeing the movie first and then 
read the book. There is a practical purpose of understanding the text. Further, there are the 
teachers who read the fiction to the class while the students just listen. They do not read very 
often in school; Cody mentions that it is about once or twice a week. Yod´s way of working 
with fiction is similar to Cody´s, because he also uses movies as a supplement to the fiction 
they are reading in class and he also practices efferent reading. Samphon also applies fiction 
with heroic characteristics which is frequently about a king. 

Students can learn good things and bad things. They can choose if they want to be like that 
person or not. (Samphon) 

Samphon is the one who chooses the books and then he reads it to the rest of the class. They 
listen, discuss the story and then write a summary about it. This implies that an efferent 
reading is used when he works with fiction. 

The teachers all agree on what can be learnt from using fiction and, something which 
illustrates efferent reading. What they mean is that they ought to read in English, learn the 
structure of the language, good values and that people can think differently in different 
cultures. Yod explains the main purpose of reading fiction and that it is to get students to read 
more and to develop a pleasure for reading. 

6.2.2 Teachers´ view of identity 

Identity is a concept that can be difficult to explain and the teachers were themselves unsure 
of what it really means. The concept is not well known in Thailand, but still we could see 
during the interviews that there are different definitions and stances of identity. We will 
present these different stances of identity below. 

Personal identity 

The teachers have a similar view of what identity means to them, which is who we are as 
persons, what we are, a person’s background, the ideas and beliefs which represent a person 
and experiences that make us who we are. They all have a view of identity being personal. 
Yod describes that it is difficult to discuss identities with the students. 

 

I can´t just ask a student what is your identity? They would tell you oooh, I like Lady Gaga 
and I like Pink and I have an iPhone that is their identity, because that is what the media is 
giving to them. (Yod) 

 

Cultural identity 

When the teachers talk about the cultural identity they all talk about the importance of their 
King and their religion, Buddhism. Quan says that the love for the King and Buddhism has a 
great impact on the majority of Thai people. Interestingly, Cody actually regards the cultural 
identity as a problem. 
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The monarch and the religion is very strong here and when you have a strong monarchy 
and religion you don´t want people to think by themselves, that´s the main problem here. 
(Cody) 

Yod describes the Thai people’s cultural identity as an expectation of them being peaceful, 
respectful mainly towards the elders and have a great love for the King. Samphon talks about 
the cultural identity being very obvious in Thailand. 

Everything in our country is influenced by the Buddhism and our King. It has a big part in 
how we are and what we choose to do. (Samphon) 

 
Family identity 

The family plays an important role in Thai identity and the teachers can see how students’ 
identities vary depending on how they are brought up. Yod argues about family being one of 
the most important characteristics of a Thai identity. 

Why? Because the Thai society is very rooted on their families and traditions and religion 
of course. Family is very important, you know. You don´t change your family for nothing 
else. Family comes first! (Yod) 

 

6.2.3 The teachers’ attitude of working with the development of identity 

Quan talks about how teachers can be role models for their students, about the responsibility 
teachers have to learn their students’ good values and how fiction can be a part of a student’s 
identity development. She believes fiction is a part of students’ development of an identity, 
but adds that there should be other approaches for developing their identity as well. When she 
works with fiction in her classroom she chooses a book that might inspire the students. Quan 
reads the book for the students, they discuss the plot and then they summarize the story. 

 

[...] then it is like setting an example to my students to see if they choose to do like the 
character. Then their self will be like this and this. (Quan) 

 

Quan wants to show the students different kinds of people and ideas, so that they better can 
choose what path they want to follow in their own future. A moralizing approach which 
shows the students what is right and what is wrong. Her purpose of reading has similarities to 
efferent reading considering the tasks students have towards the book being read. Cody has 
the same method concerning working with fiction, but he prefers using the combination of 
books and movies. He believes that it is the teacher’s responsibility to help students to 
develop their identity, which is a conflicting view to that of his school. 

Unfortunately, everywhere now I think the problem between teachers and schools are we 
not doing the same job. Okay, we are try to educate them and schools are try to earn money 
and it´s everywhere like that now. (Cody) 

In the last part of the interview, Cody talks about the fact that students can read about things 
they have never experienced and that through fiction, they can develop their own personal 
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identity. Here he is actually relating to aesthetic reading, but despite that the approach to 
fiction is efferent reading. He also mentions other ways of developing a personal identity, for 
example through travelling and meeting other people and cultures. Yod´s focus is different 
compared to the other teachers. He believes that parents are preventing their children’s 
opportunity to develop their own identities. He asserts that parents place the responsibility on 
the school, without really engaging themselves in their children’s progress in school. 

It is a shame to call the parents and say hey your child has some serious issues. They don´t 
want to hear that. They just want you to deal with it. That´s a wrong approach towards 
identity building. (Yod) 

Further, Yod believes it is possible to use fiction for developing student´s identities, albeit he 
sees a difficulty in the approach. He thinks it can be used as a tool to develop their identity, 
but not as a basis for the progression. The basis should be efferent reading with the practical 
purpose of for example summarizing the text after it has been read. Yod also thinks it is 
important to make the students aware of the difference between real life and fiction. He gives 
us an example of the character Harry Potter: 

You can´t become Harry Potter, but you can be like him, you can be as smart but you can´t 
fly on a broomstick. Keep it real. (Yod) 

Samphon also argues about the idea of working with students’ development of their personal 
identity. He mentions that characters in fiction can give the students some thoughts about 
people´s behaviour towards one another. He uses fiction with characters such as kings and 
students can learn how good behaviour gets rewarded and how bad behaviour only gets you 
into trouble. Like Quan he uses a moralizing approach to fiction and thus advocates efferent 
reading. 

I want to give my students some thoughts and ideas about how their lives can turn out if 
they choose one way in life or another way. (Samphon) 
 

Samphon also believes identity development can be attained in other ways such as being a 
good role model and show students how to behave, discuss important topics with them about 
issues concerning manners, behaviour etcetera. 
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7. Discussion 

In this chapter we will discuss the results from the interviews and compare them with theories 
that we present in the background and in the theoretical framework. Further, we will discuss 
the didactical implications and then the method, qualitative interview, we used during our 
research and the difficulties that arose. The last section in this chapter presents suggestions for 
further research. 
 
7.1 Result discussion – The subjects Thai and English 
 
In this section we will connect the result from our interviews with the theoretical framework 
we introduced in chapter five. Louise M. Rosenblatt represents our theoretical framework and 
we will highlight her theoretical stance on fiction and identity. Furthermore, we will also 
connect some parts of the background to our result. 
 
We will first present the result from the interviews with teachers teaching in Thai. Secondly, 
the result from the interviews with teachers teaching in English will be discussed. This is 
because of the interest we had to see if the work with fiction as a tool to develop an identity is 
the same in both mother tongue and in English as a second language. The discussion will be 
divided into the three themes we used when we presented our result. These three themes are; 
the teachers approach to using fiction in school, the teachers’ view of identity and the 
teachers’ attitude of working with the development of identity. 

7.1.1 Thai: The teachers´ approach to using fiction in school 
 
From our interviews we discovered that all teachers believe fiction is an important part of 
school. The importance, however, is not to develop as human beings but to learn about 
language and other subjects. It was clear that the teachers advocate an efferent reading instead 
of an aesthetic reading. 
 
Sairee talked about how her students do not have the ability to choose books for themselves. 
Her reasons are that the students are not used to making their own decisions and they do not 
have the knowledge about literature to choose books for themselves.“If my students were told 
to go to the library to pick a book on their own they would not be able to pick one. They are 
used to us teachers choosing everything and telling them exactly what to do. They are also not 
used to reading at home and that is why they are not interested in choosing for themselves. 
They prefer play TV-games or TV.” Rosenblatt (2002) describes the teacher´s role when it 
comes to choosing books. She believes that the teacher has a greater role than just selecting a 
number of books which the students get to choose from. When making the decision about 
including certain books, the teacher must have knowledge about teenager’s needs, interests 
and ambitions. The books must be related to the reader’s interests and the teacher must be 
aware of what the students need at the moment.  
 
Sairee’s assumption can lead to an underestimating of the students’ ability to actually choose 
reading material for themselves. Maybe, if she would try to follow Rosenblatt’s example and 
include the students when choosing books the students would be included in the creation of a 
reading experience and a part of the development of their personal identities.  If the students 
are included when choosing books, they can relate to the text of his or her choice, a 
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relationship between the reader and the text is created which gives the teachers a great 
possibility to start a pedagogic process.  
 
Ouan only engages her students in efferent reading and believes that fiction serves as a good 
tool for developing skills. “They will read if they know they learn the language, reading is not 
fun to them”. Excluding the students´ own thinking, the way efferent reading does, is not 
desired. The students must experience the creative element of reading. Reading for a practical 
purpose will make the students lose a part of reading which is very important when forming 
an identity. Furthermore, she claims that the lesson instructions concerning reading generally 
employ “correct answer” worksheets and textbook questions which lead the student to adopt 
an efferent instead of an aesthetic reading. However, both efferent and aesthetic readings are 
useful but if an efferent approach permeates the teaching, it will stand in the way for the 
personal and the literary experience as well as the interpretation which literature gives us. 
 
According to Anchalee, younger people in Thailand do not like reading and would not buy 
books for themselves. We would think that the knowledge about this situation would increase 
the reading activity in schools. Saedeng lets her students read at least ten minutes every day, a 
sort of bench book system which should not be underestimated, but with no follow-up on the 
reading the students lose an important part of reading. By using Chambers’ book talk the 
students would be able to discuss questions raised by the books and the reading would be in 
the form of aesthetic reading instead of something to fill the space between lessons. Saedeng’s 
bench book system stimulates the students for the moment and offers a temporary activity. 
Lundahl (2009) points out the importance of discussing what they read with others; “The 
interpretation grows along in interaction with the text – and in the classroom in interaction 
with others” (Lundahl, 2009:184). 
 
Many of the teachers complain about the fact that the students would rather watch TV than 
read books. Sairee claims that “[…]they prefer play TV-games or TV “. According to Brodow 
and Rinninsland (2005) movies can complement written texts. A movie works as an 
introduction to a book which the teacher believes to be too advanced for the students. A 
movie can also work as an introduction to an epoch or a genre. The genre tragedy can be 
introduced by the film adaptation of Shakespeare’s Romeo and Juliet. The original written 
drama might be too hard to relate to and because of its literary style, parts of the story might 
go unnoticed and the reader will not experience the book fully. By following with the book, 
the reader can discuss differences and similarities between the written text and the film 
adaptation which will create awareness of how fiction can appear in different forms and in 
their daily life.  
 
It is clear that the Thai teachers´ approach to using fiction in school is more or less 
instructional. Fiction is used primarily to teach language, and the cultural heritage and the 
emotional development is put aside. Further the teachers lack the didactical thinking that 
fiction can be used in a multifaceted way and the didactical thinking when it comes to fiction 
does not permeate the daily teaching. 
 

7.1.2 Thai: The teachers’ view of identity 

It is clear that cultural identity and belonging are important to all the teachers. Both Saedeng 
and Sairee agree that identity is closely connected to the country. They describe identity as 
who you are, whether you believe in the religion and the King or not. Believing in the religion 
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of Buddhism and the King is essential in Thailand. Wisadavet (1996) agrees with the teachers 
and claims that Buddhism and the King are the foundation of Thai identity. Even though 
Saedeng and Sairee start by describing identity as a specific personality, which we interpret as 
something individual, they continue by the describing all things connected to cultural identity. 
Hammarén and Johansson (2007) describe cultural identity as when a person identifies 
himself with a nationality. According to Hammarén and Johansson, a person can identify with 
many different cultural identities but from the teachers´ answers we believe that they see 
cultural identity from the essentialist point of view. The essentialist point of view believes 
cultural identity to be fixed and separated from each other. Cultural identity is therefore 
created upon a common heritage. The Thai people’s heritage is therefore belief in the religion 
and faith in the King.  
 
What Saedeng calls school identity can be translated into the hidden curriculum. The hidden 
curriculum describes one function of the school’s socialization process. Besides teaching 
different subjects, the schools also teach the student how to behave and interact with other 
people, such as teachers and fellow students, all according to social norms (Evenshaug and 
Hallen, 2001).   
 
Mae, Saedeng and Sairee believe the family to be very important when it comes to developing 
a personal identity. According to them, the family teaches you how to act and behave. 
“[…]Family is also very important. The parents influence the children to become who they 
are. We say, if you want to know the daughter you can learn by the mother.” Bronfenners 
ecological system theory describes family as one of the micro systems surrounding the child 
(Evenshaug and Hallen, 2001). Family is very important to both society and the individual. 
By being the connection between society and the individual, family works as the foundation 
for the greater society. By being the first and fundamental base for the development of an 
identity, the family is one of the most important instances in a child’s life (Koller and 
Rictchie, 1978).  
 
Sairee describes the schools´ responsibility as teaching the students what the parents do not 
know. The school is one of the child’s micro systems which interact with the family in a meso 
system (Evenshaug and Hallen, 2001). Sairee’s statement clearly describes the importance of 
collaboration between the two micro systems.  

7.1.3 Thai: The teachers’ attitude of working towards the development of identity 

Even though many of the teachers were unsure of whether they worked towards the 
development of a personal identity, we believe they do. The Thai teachers’ view of identity is, 
as we discussed in the previous chapter, based on the thoughts of cultural identity. Cultural 
identity permeates both society and the school. The teachers all used books with moral 
endings as well as books that would teach the students about their heritage, religion and the 
country’s history.   
 
Sairee agrees with Rosenblatt’s (2002) opinion on using poems about important things in life. 
“My students learn from poem. They are happy reading and they like it.” Rosenblatt claims 
that poems can never be read for efferent purposes but instead they must be experienced and 
read with empathy.  
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Oaun’s way of working with books is what Rosenblatt (2002) calls efferent reading. Efferent 
reading is reading for a practical purpose. “The students read a couple of chapters and we talk 
about the chapters, maybe someone do not understand…we explain…after we read more and 
talk.” The students read to find the correct answers, in this example to be able to reproduce 
the text. According to Molloy (2003), teenagers want to read about life, society and the future. 
Efferent reading is therefore the opposite of what the students want to engage in. Rosenblatt 
claims that efferent reading stands in the way of literary experiences. Finding correct answers 
within or reproducing a text is not aesthetic reading. Chambers (1985) recommends using 
book talk in the classroom. Book talk should be a forum where students can express thoughts 
arisen from the text. Ouan’s attempt at book talks seems to be more focused on nurturing the 
students and transforming them into good citizens than giving them the possibility to develop 
as human beings. 
 
Sairee´s methods of using books with brave characters, and especially brave girls, are 
interesting when discussing gender. By using books to set examples for girls and encourage 
them to be brave she counteracts the stereotypical gender roles in society.  

7.1.4 Conclusion - The subject Thai 

The conclusion of the teachers reasoning about fiction and identity and how they use this in 
their teaching is that the teachers mostly engage the students in efferent reading. Fiction is 
mostly used to teach the students how to use the language but never the less the students learn 
other things when reading. The fiction they use is often connected to religion and Thai 
society. The teachers’ aims are to teach the students about good and bad, values and moral 
and the fiction used in their teaching all represent this. The most prominent explanation of 
identity is cultural identity. The teachers want to socialize the students into becoming good 
citizens. Because of the need to rise from poverty, education is very important to the students. 
The teachers therefore believe that reading for fun or reading in an aesthetic purpose is not 
appreciated and not often engaged in. Even though the main purpose is to teach the language 
we believe that the students develop their personalities when reading any fiction although 
aesthetic reading could be a bigger part of the teaching of mother-tongue.  

7.1. 5 English: The teachers´ approach to using fiction in school 
 
In our result from the interviews with the teachers in the subject English, we can see some 
distinct patterns concerning the teachers´ approach to fiction. They all work with fiction, but 
the interest for reading in Thailand is lacking. Generally, reading takes place in school and 
therefore the fiction which is presented has a powerful impact. 
 
Louise M. Rosenblatt (2000) argues about how one can get awareness of other peoples´ 
values, emotions etcetera. This illustrates how fiction actually can be of great importance for 
the development of an identity. The teachers´ responses indicate that the country´s history, 
religion and emirate are highly significant when it comes to reading fiction. In our opinion, 
other cultures might remain distinctly unknown for the Thai students. Their personal identities 
are therefore shaped through their country´s values. In the background we described how the 
Thai education has changed from putting emphasis on national identity to focusing on the 
economic role (Schick and Vaughn, 2004). The change in the Thai education appears to 
inhibit the development of the national identity. Despite this change, some aspects of the 
teachers´ responses have shown us that the main focal point is the nation in the fiction they 
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choose to read. The teachers´ approach to fiction is to read, discuss the content and summarize 
the story. It is about understanding the text. The importance of developing students´ identities 
is not the main prioritization and an approach of efferent reading is lacking. 
 
Rosenblatt (2002) mentions how a reader can empathize with other people´s emotions and 
situations in a text and through that the reader can create his or her own opinions. We believe 
in generally students get a specific type of fiction to read in Thai schools. The purpose of 
reading this specific fiction does not imply aesthetic reading rather efferent reading. There 
might be exceptions as for in this case of Yod and the English native speaking teacher Cody, 
who choose books which occur as movies. This means the books and movies are mostly 
modern and western. This gives the students more knowledge about other cultures and their 
values. Mainly, the teachers´ main purpose is to get the students to understand the text which 
indicates efferent reading. Irrespective of whether efferent or aesthetic reading is used the 
students are getting a reading experience. Langer´s (1995) four stances that are presented in 
the background stress the experience students get while reading. This experience occurs 
regardless of whether the reading is efferent or aesthetic. If students read the book for efferent 
purpose it might be difficult getting to the third stance (one of Langer´s four stances), where 
the reader can get a deeper understanding of him- or herself. Nevertheless students´ own 
experiences and opinions can be influenced and a variation of identities can develop. Quan 
and Samphon use fiction with heroic characters and through them they want students to learn 
good and bad values and choose which path in life they want to take. They use a moralizing 
approach, “raising” students. Despite the different approaches the four teachers have towards 
fiction they all use fiction as a tool to develop students´ identities. The identities might 
develop in different directions, and diverse identities indeed unavoidable. As Stier (2003) 
describes Erikson´s theory about how the development of a personal identity continues to 
change throughout life. It is therefore a natural process for students to develop diverse 
identities. Molloy (2003) points out a problem concerning the teacher being the one choosing 
the text students should read. She refers to McCormick´s literary repertoire as we discussed in 
the background. This means that the students´ literary repertoire is established by their 
teacher. Therefore, teachers create the view of what fiction is for the Thai students. 
Considering the fact that most of the students do not read at home they cannot get a universal 
view of what fiction is. Hence, it is important that teachers choose diversifying texts to read. 
 
Furthermore, the work the four teachers do with fiction is of great importance and Rosenblatt 
(2002) describes the significant process of understanding the text as a practical part of efferent 
reading. When the process of a text and the understanding correlate it creates a transaction 
between the reader and the text. The teachers´ work with fiction corresponds to the work 
Rosenblatt believes leads to an interaction between the reader and the apprehension context. 
The teachers´ approach towards fiction is to read to the students, discuss the text and let the 
students write a summary. The teachers use efferent reading in their work with fiction. As we 
mentioned in the theoretical framework about aesthetic reading, this manner is not represented 
in the teachers´ work with fiction because the primary issue is to learn the English language, 
to understand the text and that the students can retell it. As we work in Swedish schools with 
book talk after finishing a book, the Thai schools we have visited does the same. Our 
approaches are not so diverse even if our cultures differ and we might develop our identities 
on various factors.   
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7.1.6 English: The teachers´ view of identity 
 
The interviews established some interesting results concerning the teachers´ view of identity 
and what identity dominates in Thai society and schools. The family´s role in students´ 
identity development also illuminates intriguing aspects. 
 
They all have a similar perspective about the topic, identity, and they describe it as who we 
are, our experiences etcetera. The main explanation of identity is that it is a personal identity. 
This indicates how the teachers actually contemplate identity. Wisadavet (1996) talks about 
the Thai identity and the impact the King and Buddhism have for the Thai people as a 
collective. This does not give the students a chance to fully develop a personal identity, 
because it is partly created by the school and the teachers. 
 
The Thai schools´ mission has been, according to Schick and Vaughn (2004), to develop 
students´ national identity, which we can refer to as cultural identity. Since the change the 
aspiration to develop a national identity ought to be reduced. In comparison to the result we 
got from the teachers during the interviews the development of a national identity is still 
strongly rooted in Thai schools, this despite the teachers´ view concerning a personal identity. 
Through our interviews we understood that the cultural identity is the dominating one in Thai 
people´s lives. The cultural identity is a key part of who they are and it is the identity they 
ought to develop, starting in school. Therefore we have noticed how the love for their King 
and their religion is determining a big part of who they actually are. The cultural identity is 
more dominating than the personal identity; therefore it is the identity the students primarily 
develop. When the teacher Cody talked about the cultural identity he described it as guided, 
because of the strong religion and monarchy. Stier (2003) describes the cultural identity as a 
belonging and fellowship to a group. This fellowship makes people stronger as a collective 
and therefore a cultural identity has become a natural way of being. In Thailand´s curriculum 
there is nothing declared about a specific identity, though there is mentioned that learners 
shall be prepared to serve their society and be good citizens (Unesco, 1998). This also 
illuminates the matter of a national citizen and acknowledges what identity students ought to 
develop. The Swedish curriculum mainly describes a personal identity, because the focus is 
now on the individual and not on the group as we mentioned in the background by referring to 
Lundhal (2009). Despite we can see a similarity between our countries´ curriculums and 
identities. In both curriculums there is a focus on socializing students into our society and 
therefore a national identity is to be developed. 
 
The family has an important role in Thailand according to the teachers and they described 
how family is one of the distinctive traits of a Thai identity. The teachers explained that 
students are different, because of how they have been brought up and as Lundhal (2009) 
claims that factors such as class, gender, ethnicity and age are parts which create our identity. 
The teachers can see patterns in the different identities students have and how they have been 
developed by their parents´ values and rearing. For example students´ values and behaviors 
can vary depending on whether they come from the middle-class or the working-class. Koller 
and Richie (1978) think the family is important for the identity just like the interviewed 
teachers. They argue that family is the foundation of society and the identity. This implies that 
Thai students have a strong family identity. As one of the teachers Yod mentioned, the family 
is strongly rooted in Thai society and family is everything for them. 
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7.1.7 English: The teachers´ attitude of working with the development of identity 
 
The teachers’ responses elucidate intriguing aspects of their work to develop students´ 
identities. 
 
The teachers´ work concerning identity has been to read fiction (the teacher is the reader), 
discuss the book, summarize it and two teachers, Cody and Yod, also use a movie as a 
complement. This indicates an efferent reading similar to the one that Rosenblatt (2000) 
highlights. They do not present other ways to work with the development of an identity. The 
only one that mentioned this was Cody, but it does not concern how he works with developing 
students´ identities in school. 
 
As we presented in the background and earlier in the discussion, Schick and Vaughn (2004) 
explains how the Thai education historically has focused on creating a national identity for 
students. Now the focus is on leaving the social role for the benefit of the economic role. This 
problematizes the use of fiction in schools and if it actually is being used as a tool to develop 
students´ identities. The Thai schools do not necessarily use fiction as a tool to develop 
students´ identities, but there are still some attempts to socialize them. Rosenblatt (2002) 
describes the same purpose, as the Thai school has, of helping to develop the individual 
person and to socialize him- or herself into the society. Rosenblatt´s theory is, however, based 
on reading fiction and in Thailand´s curriculum there is nothing mentioned about developing 
an identity through fiction. In spite of the fact that there are no noticeable directions for 
teachers to work with fiction as a tool to develop students´ identities, the interviewed teachers 
did indirectly work with fiction in that sense. This is just speculation, but we got a sense they 
are not really aware of that they actually work with fiction as a tool to develop students´ 
identity. This might depend on the fact that Thai people are not aware of their personal 
identity as Wisadavet (1996) asserts. If they are not aware of their personal identity they 
might not be aware of how different methods in school can affect the development of an 
identity. The main focus is nevertheless on efferent reading and therefore a process of 
students´ experiences through fiction is not mainly prioritized, but still it occurs. 
 
The way the interviewed teachers´ work with fiction and identity is what Rosenblatt (2002) 
would call an efferent reading, because the focus is to understand the story and the English 
language. The aesthetic reading is not being used when the teachers reason upon their work 
with fiction. Rosenblatt mentions that both ways of reading are useful, though the efferent 
reading can obstruct the personal and the literary experience. Since the aesthetic reading is the 
most conspicuous the students do not fully go through the process where a development of an 
identity emerges. As we mentioned earlier in the discussion all reading leads to some kind of 
reading experience for the students even if they can be a bit inhibited by efferent reading. We 
also want to point out that even if the teachers in Thai do not indirectly work with fiction and 
identity development, it does not mean they do not work with development of an identity with 
other approaches. 
 
The teachers all claim to work with fiction to inspire students and teach them good and bad 
values. There are some aspects which problematize the work to develop students´ identities 
such as the parents’ role and the school´s vision compared to the teacher´s vision. Despite 
these difficulties they all indirectly use fiction as a tool to develop students´ identities. Langer 
(1995), who is inspired by Rosenblatt´s theory about reading fiction, indicates that texts in 
schools should give the students the experiences of the four stances. Then they should discuss 
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the text they read. They discuss both the content and important topics in the fiction they have 
been reading. Further, the students share their interpretations of what the text was about. If 
they would take this step further and really discuss their experiences of the text and refer to 
themselves this could develop their self-awareness and a personal identity as Langer 
mentions. If we compare to Swedish school there are similarities to the approach with fiction 
such as the book talk. The main difference is that the book talk differs, because in Swedish 
schools the focus is on the students´ experiences versus the book and in Thai schools the 
focus is on the students´ language skills versus the book. We want to clarify that we do not 
claim that none of these approaches are more right than the other just that our schools put 
more focus on diverse parts in our education. 

7.1.8 Conclusion - The subject English 

The conclusion of the teachers´ reasoning of fiction and identity is that they all work with 
fiction by efferent reading, which refers their approach to get students to understand the text. 
Further, they use fiction that is strongly connected to their King, history and Buddhism. 
Through fiction they want to teach students good and bad values. This is a moralizing aspect 
where the teachers in some ways might influence the students´ values. Indirectly the teachers 
work with fiction as a tool to develop an identity, but it is not their main purpose. The focus is 
on the understanding of the text and to learn the English language. The identity that is 
dominating in Thai schools is the national- or cultural identity. It is moreover presented in 
Thailand´s curriculum that students should be prepared to be good citizens and serve their 
society (Unesco, 1998). This represents a part of the national identity with a purpose to 
socialize the students. Family has also an impact on the students´ identities, because of the 
great importance it has in Thailand. The values and behaviors in a family influence the 
students, therefore students´ identities can diverge. Hence, it is quite complex when it comes 
to identity, because the development can be influenced by different persons, attitudes, 
cultures, etcetera. This we have noticed by making this research about an intriguing and an 
abstruse subject. 

7.2 Didactical implications 

Teaching is a very complex line of work. Nowadays, teaching is not just about teaching the 
students how to read and write, but about much more. Teachers have to prepare the students 
for the world we live in. The students have to leave school well equipped to deal with daily 
problems and encounters. When deciding what and how to teach, teachers have to look 
beyond measurable development and immeasurable development. The development of 
identities is hard to measure but nevertheless a very important part of schooling. The teenage 
years are mostly spent in school and teachers therefore play an important part when providing 
opportunities for the students to widen their horizons and develop as human beings. This 
study points out the importance of engaging the students in both efferent and aesthetic reading 
as well as giving the students opportunities to decide what kind of fiction to read for 
themselves. From our study we have learned that there are many ways you can work with 
fiction, both in an efferent and an aesthetic way. Even though Sweden and Thailand are two 
seemingly different cultures we experienced many similarities in the teaching methods, such 
as reading to learn the language and different ways of writing. In our future work we would 
like to use many different methods when working with fiction and identity. One method we 
want to work with is book talk. We believe that book talk is a good way of getting the 
students thinking about the book and his or her own life. 



 

39 

 

7.3 Method discussion 

In this section we will discuss the method we have chosen to use in our research and we will 
also reflect on how the method concerned has worked in this specific study. We will discuss 
the use and the disadvantages of the interpreter we used during the interview with the teachers 
in the subject Thai. 

To do a research in Thailand was not as difficult as we might have thought it could have been, 
even if we thought Thailand might be totally different compared to Sweden. It turned out we 
were more than welcome to visit the first school and it was likewise with the second school. 
The communication with the local education authorities went well, because they spoke 
English. Therefore, there were no language barriers which made it difficult for us to 
understand each other.  

We chose to use the qualitative method interview and the reason we chose this method is, that 
we wanted to get the opportunity to talk with the teachers. We thought it could give us a better 
understanding of how they actually work with fiction and identity development. To get an 
even more credible study observation of the teachers’ way of working would have confirmed 
their answers in the interviews or given us a totally different result. We did not conduct the 
observations, because we wanted to take into consideration that the teachers could feel 
pressured by our presence. Furthermore, the observations might not have been reliable 
because the teachers could have used the approach they thought we wanted to see. 

7.3.1 Interview questions 

Since we could not use observations to verify our results we know the results have been very 
much dependent on the interview questions. We used the funnel approach, (Kylén 1994), to 
really get a deeper understanding of our interviewees. Some of the questions we used during 
our interview were for example: What is fiction to you? What is identity to you? The only 
problem we had with our interview questions was for the interviewees to understand exactly 
what we meant with fiction and identity. We did not want to explain too much about the 
subjects, because we did not want to influence their answers. Moreover, the teachers’ 
interpretation of what the terms such as fiction and identity means might be affected by their 
country’s meaning of the word. 

We had to be aware of how our own thoughts and opinions on the subject could affect our 
result. Thuren (2007) points out how researchers use their own memories and experiences to 
understand the result of their research. Thus, we had to be aware of our own opinions about 
fiction and identity, which is the main parts of our study, our interpretation of the results 
might be influenced by our own thoughts about the subject. 

7.3.2 Interviews 

It was a challenge to formulate interview questions which could make the interviewees speak 
freely and which would give us enough material to write about in our thesis. We also had to 
take into consideration that we were going to interview people with a different culture and 
how some questions could be sensitive to the interviewees. We constructed the interview 
questions based on an open conversation and the funnel approach where the interviewees 
could give us plenty of interesting information. 
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Our structure in our interviews had a low standardization. Trost (2010) describes this type of 
interview as an interview where you adjust parlance, the order of the interview questions and 
add attendant questions if needed for the interviewees. This has given us a major variation in 
our interviews and we could adapt them after our interviewees. 

Our goal was to get the possibility to observe the teachers we interviewed, but unfortunately 
we could not do that. Luckily, we got the chance to attend one lesson and see a small part of 
how they work in a Thai school. 

7.3.3 Interpreter 

Since we used an interpreter during our interviews with the teachers in the subject Thai the 
difficulties of language barriers did not arose. We were therefore relying on our interpreter to 
correctly translate the answers as well as the interview questions; however this is second part 
information. It means the information is not directly from the interviewee, which might make 
the answers less reliable. The interpreter we used during the interviews with the teachers in 
the subject Thai could have explained our interview questions in a manner we did not mean. 
Still, we could notice from the answers we got that the interviewees did passably understand 
the interview questions. 

7.4 Suggestions for further research 

To get a different perspective on our study, it would be interesting to do a study based on 
observations. By observing we would actually see how the teachers work with fiction and the 
development of identities instead of having the teacher tell us how they do. It would also be 
interesting to see how they work with the development of identities in other subject and 
without fiction as a tool. 
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Appendix 

Appendix 1: Interview questions 
 
1. What is fiction to you? 

-Country´s view 
-Reading fiction at home 
-Reading fiction in school 
 
2. What kind of fiction is presented in your teaching? 
 
3. What can you learn from reading fiction? 
 
4. What is identity to you? 
 
-Cultural identity 
-Family 
-Personal 
 
5.Do you think it is the school responsibility to help students develop their identity? What 
kind of identity? 
 
6. Do you think it is possible to work with students´ identity development through fiction? 
How? 
 
-Do you have other suggestions? 

 

 


	In this chapter we will present the results of our data collection. The result is based on five interviews with five teachers 

